

CANADA ORGANIC OFFICE OPERATING MANUAL

VersionV14 2012-06-20

Preface

This Canada Organic Office (COO) Operating Manual contains policies and procedures for activities applicable to the COR. The manual provides overview of the procedure to be followed when CFIA and CVB enter into an Agreement, the accreditation and the certification procedures. The goal in producing this manual is to provide a structure so that services are delivered in a consistent and efficient manner.

The Organic Products Regulations (Regulations) were made pursuant to section 32 of the Canada Agricultural Products Act. The purpose of the Regulations is to establish a system by which the CFIA, as the competent authority in Canada for organic products marketed in interprovincial, export and import trade, shall regulate the use of the "Canada Organic" agricultural product legend (Legend) and organic claims.

The Regulations would facilitate international market access, provide more specific protection to consumers against deceptive and misleading labelling practices, through a uniform approach to organic product certification and labelling, and support further development of the domestic market. The need for a federal regulatory regime has been identified and supported by the Canadian organic industry.

The COO envisions reviewing and amending the COO Operating Manual every five years. The COO might decide to review the COO Operating Manual earlier in cases of outstanding findings from peer reviews, changes to the current Organic Products Regulations or International requirements.

Should there be any discrepancy between the COO Operating Manual and the Regulations, the Regulations shall take precedence.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERA	L INFORMATIONL	1
1 0	VERVIEW OF THE CANADA ORGANIC REGIME (COR)	1
	EFERENCES	
	EFINITIONS	
4 R	EVISION HISTORY	5
PART A	ASSESSMENT AND DESIGNATION OF CONFORMITY VERIFICATION BODIES	6
A.1	OBJECTIVE	
A.2	REQUIREMENTS FOR ENTERING INTO AN AGREEMENT	
A.3	,	
A.3.1	TT	
A.3.2		
A.3.3		
A.3.4		
A.3.5		
A.4	MONITORING AND SURVEILLANCE OF CVB	
A.5	RENEWAL OF THE AGREEMENT BETWEEN CFIA AND CVB	
A.6	BREACH OF THE AGREEMENT, SUSPENSION AND EARLY TERMINATION	
A.7	COMPLAINTS AGAINST CVBs	
A.8	CVB DOCUMENTS REQUIRED FOR INITIAL ASSESSMENT	
A.8.1		
A.8.2	1 0	
A.8.3		
A.8.4	\sim	
A.8.5	O CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACTOR	
A.8.6	11	
A.8.7 A.9	Documents Concerning Rights and Obligations of Designated CVBs	
A.9 A.10	ANNUAL INFORMATION FROM THE DESIGNATED CVBs	
PART B	ACCREDITATION OF CERTIFICATION BODIES	16
B.1	Objective	16
B.2	INITIAL CB ACCREDITATION	
B.2.1	Application By CB and Screening of Documents By CVB	16
B.2.2	Assessment of CB Performance	17
B.2.3	CVB Recommends Accreditation to the CFIA	20
B.2.4		
B.2.5		
B.3	MONITORING AND SURVEILLANCE OF A CB	21
B.4	REASSESSMENTS OF A CB	
B.5	APPEALS OF CFIA ACCREDITATION DECISION BY A CB	
B.6	APPEALS OF CVB RECOMMENDATION DECISION OF A CB	
B.7	SUSPENSION AND CANCELLATION OF A CB	
B.8	COMPLAINTS AGAINST CBS	
B.9	RECORDS MAINTAINED BY THE CVB	
B.10	CVB AGREEMENT WITH THE CB	
B.11	CB DOCUMENTS REQUIRED FOR INITIAL APPLICATION FOR ACCREDITATION	
B.11.	3	
B.11.	1 5	
B.11.	3 Information on CR's Operations.	27

F 1	ORIECTIVE	40
PART E	CONSUMER AND TRADE COMPLAINTS RELATED TO ORGANIC PRODUCT CLAIMS	4
D.4.2	~ .	
D.4.1		
D.4	TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR USE OF LOGO	
D.3	PROCEDURE	
D.2	USE OF THE LOGO FOR MARKETING, ADVERTISING OR INFORMATION PURPOSES	
D.1	OBJECTIVE	
PART D	USE OF THE CANADA ORGANIC LOGO	
C.11.	- · · ·	
C.11.	-	
C.11	REQUIREMENTS WHEN A CB ISSUES ATTESTATION OF COMPLIANCE	
C.10.		
C.10 C.10.	-	
C.3 C.10	REQUIREMENTS WHEN AN OPERATOR CHANGES A CB UNDER THE COR	
C.8 C.9	CB RECORDS	
C.7 C.8	RECORDS CONTROL BY THE CB AND OPERATOR	
C.0 C.7	OBLIGATIONS OF THE CB RELATIVE TO CERTIFICATIONS	
C.5 C.6	USE OF LICENSES, CERTIFICATES AND MARKS OF CONFORMITY	
C.4 C.5	APPEAL, COMPLAINT AND DISPUTE PROCEDURES OF CB	
C.3 C.4	APPEAL, COMPLAINT AND DISPUTE PROCEDURES OF CB	
C.2.1	0 Suspension and Cancellation	
C.2.9	1	
C.2.8		
C.2.7	\mathbf{J}	
C.2.6	J	
C.2.5	1	
C.2.4		
C.2.3		
C.2.2		
C.2.1	TT	
C.2	PROCEDURES FOR CERTIFICATION UNDER COR	
C.1	OBJECTIVE	
PART C	CERTIFICATION OF ORGANIC PRODUCT AND CB REQUIREMENTS	2
B.14.	•	
B.14.	3 Requirements on COO	3
B.14.		
B.14.	-	
B.14	REQUIREMENTS WHEN A CB GOES OUT OF BUSINESS	
B.13.	1	
B.13.	2 Requirements On CVB	3
B.13.		
B.13	REQUIREMENTS FOR VOLUNTARY WITHDRAWAL OF A CFIA ACCREDITED CB UNDER THE COR	3
B.12.		
B.12.	·	
B.12. B.12.	*	
B.12.		
B.11.	REQUIREMENTS WHEN A CB CHANGES CVB UNDER THE COR	
В.11. В.11.	J 11	
B.11.		2
B.11.	, (2 , , , ,	
D 11	4 6 1 1 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	_

E.2	SCOPE	49
E.3	References	49
E.4	FILING A COMPLAINT	49
E.5	PROCEDURE TO RESPOND TO COMPLAINTS RELATED TO ORGANIC CLAIMS	
E.6	Frequency	
E.7	Person's Responsible	
E.8	REPORTING AND RECORDS	
E.9	Training	50
PART F	REQUIREMENTS FOR GROWER GROUP CERTIFICATION OF ORGANIC PI	RODUCT UNDER
THE CA	NADA ORGANIC REGIME	
F.1	Objective	51
F.2	REQUIREMENTS FOR GROWER GROUP CERTIFICATION UNDER COR	
F.2		
F.2	2.2 Requirements for Internal Control System	
F.3	Certification Process	
F.3		
F.3		
F.4	Records	
F.5	CERTIFICATION DOCUMENTS	54
F.6	SUSPENSION AND CANCELLATION	54
PART G	INTERPRETATION OF ORGANIC STANDARDS	56
G.1	STANDARDS INTERPRETATION COMMITTEE	56
G.2	REQUESTS FOR INTERPRETATIONS	56
G.3	RESPONSES FROM THE STANDARDS INTERPRETATION COMMITTEE	56
APPEND	DIX A - CERTIFICATE TEMPLATE - INFORMATIVE	57
APPEND	DIX B - ATTESTATION TEMPLATE - INFORMATIVE	58
	LIST OF TABLES	
	REVISION HISTORY OF THIS MANUAL	
	ASSESSMENT CYCLE OF CVBs BY CFIA	
	Number of files to be reviewed for CB initial accreditation	
	Number of files to be reviewed during each CB surveillance visit	
	Number witness audits to be performed over the CB accreditation cycle	
TABLE 6:	Number of verification audits to be performed over the $\ensuremath{\text{CB}}$ accreditation cycle	23

General Information

1 Overview of the Canada Organic Regime (COR)

The COR is a non-traditional regime for the CFIA. The Regulations provide a federal program for the regulation of Canadian organic products. The COR is designed to build on the existing system of domestic accreditation and certification. The CFIA is the competent authority that oversees the COR governing the use of the Legend. The CFIA enters into agreements with Conformity Verification Bodies (CVBs) provided these bodies meet the criteria established by the Regulations and CFIA. For the purpose of the Regulations the CVBs are designated by the CFIA to assess, recommend for accreditation and subsequently monitor certification bodies (CB) meeting the applicable accreditation criteria as set out in the Regulations.

The accredited CBs are responsible for the organic certification of agricultural products and organic product packaging and labelling certification. CBs employ inspectors to assess the practices of organic operators to verify that they comply with the regulations. These inspectors are referred herein as Verification Officers (VO). The VO provides the results of their assessment to their CB for evaluation. The CB, in turn, certifies as organic only those products that comply with requirements of the regulations.

In order to facilitate the import/export activities and to verify that importing country requirements are equivalent or in compliance with the COR, an Equivalency Determination between Canada and another country shall be performed. Such determination may result in reducing the importing country's rate of verification and avoid additional certification in the country of origin.

The CFIA is responsible for compliance verification and enforcement of the regulations which activities include label inspections in the marketplace, and audits of CVBs.

Building on the existing organic certification system, the Regulations set out the functions of the COR's two oversight bodies: CVBs and CBs.

2 References

The documents listed below are those referenced by this document. At the time of publication, the editions indicated below were valid. As all documents are subject to revision, parties using this document are encouraged to apply the most recent editions of these documents published.

Additional accreditation criteria for bodies that evaluate quality management systems in companies whose operations are on multiple sites in order to certify their products – CAEQ, 2007

CAN/CGSB-32.310-2006, Organic Production Systems General Principles and Management Standards (to the extent these standards are incorporated by reference into the regulations, - developed by the organic industry and the Canadian General Standards Board)

CAN/CGSB-32.311-2006, Organic Production Systems, Permitted Substances List (as incorporated by reference into the regulations and developed by the organic industry and the Canadian General Standards Board)

Certifying operations with Multiple Production Units, Sites and Facilities under the National Organic Program, Formal recommendation by the National Organic Standards Board (NOSB) to the National Organic Program, 2008

EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Directorate H. Sustainability and quality of agriculture and rural development, H.3 Organic Farming, Guidelines on imports of organic products into the European Union, Rev 1 dated 15.12.2008

IFOAM Requirements for Grower groups

ISO/IEC 17011:2004, Conformity assessment - General requirements for accreditation bodies accrediting conformity assessment bodies

ISO/IEC Guide 65:1996 General Requirements for bodies operating product certification systems

SOR/2009-176, Organic Products Regulations (regulations made under the authority of the Canadian Agricultural Products Act)

3 **Definitions**

Accreditation cycle: The period including the initial assessment or reassessment and the subsequent surveillance years.

Act: The Canada Agricultural Products Act

Agency: The CFIA established by section 3 of the Canadian Food Inspection Agency Act.

Audit: A systemic and independent examination to determine whether activities and related results comply with planned arrangements and whether these arrangements are implemented effectively and are suitable to achieve objectives.

Canada Organic Office (COO): A section within the CFIA responsible for the administration the Organic Product Regulations.

Canada Organic Regime (COR): The Government of Canada regulated system for organic agricultural products.

Certification: The procedure whereby a CFIA accredited certification body provides written assurance that agricultural products are organic as defined in and for the purposes of the Regulations. Certification of products may be based on a range of inspection activities including verification of management practices, auditing of quality assurance systems, and in/out production balances.

Certification Body (CB): means a body that is accredited as a CB in accordance with section 6 of the Regulations and CFIA shall accredit the applicant as a CB on the recommendation of the CVB.

Compliance: means adherence with requirements of laws and government regulations (e.g Organic Products Regulation).

Conformance: means adherence with requirements of standards (e.g. Canadian Organic Standard).

Conformity Verification Body (CVB): means an entity that shall meet the requirements set out in ISO/IEC 17011 to be able to enter into an agreement with the CFIA under subsection 14(1) of the Canadian Food Inspection Agency Act to assess, recommend the accreditation of and monitor the CB.

Genetically engineered /modified organisms (GMO) :means products produced through techniques in which the genetic material has been altered in a way that does not occur naturally by mating and/or natural recombination.

Group Certification: Certification of an organized group of producers with a central office, similar farming and production system, working according to a common internal quality management system, which is established and subject to continued surveillance by the central office. Group certification applies to the group as a whole. Certificate is issued to the central office of the group and shall not be used by a single group member.

Internal Control System (ICS): is a documented internal quality system within a grower group that allows an external CB to delegate the annual inspection of any group members to an identified body or unit within the grower group.

Investigation: Involves the gathering of evidence and information, from a variety of sources, relevant to a suspected violation or offence and is intended to refute the defence of due diligence and/or establish intent.

Multi-ingredient product: A type of agricultural product composed of two or more agricultural products.

Organic Product: An agricultural product that has been certified as organic in accordance with the Organic Product Regulations or that has been recognized as such under section 29 of the Regulations.

Organic Product Regulations (OPR): These are the regulations referred to throughout the COO Operating Manual. Refer to section 2 References for a full citation

Verification audit: Review by the CVB of a previous verification carried out by a certification body at a specific site, in order to verify whether the certification process and the inspection plan were implemented in compliance with requirements.

Verification Officer (VO): Person assigned by the Certification Body to conduct inspections and having the requisite qualifications and experience to conduct inspections for the purposes of the regulations.

Witness audit (by COO): The COO witnesses the activities of the CVB auditor during the initial assessment and the monitoring of a CB.

Witness audit (by CVB): The CVB witnesses the activities of a CB during an inspection of an operator.

Revision History 4

Table 1: Revision History of This Manual

Version	Date	Reason for the revision	Scope of the revision
	Feb, 2007	Draft of the COO QMS manual sent for peer review	The entire document
	Jun 20,2007	Feedback from the peer review incorporated in the COO QMS Manual	The entire document
	Sep 11, 2007	Feedback from the consultation with the industry	The entire document
	Oct 2008	CFIA comments	Part A
	Jan 30, 2009 (not released)	Amendments to the 2006 Organic Products Regulations	The entire document
V11	Nov, 2009 (not released)	Consultation with the CVBs	Modifications to Part B : Accreditation under the COR Modifications to Part C; Certification under the COR
V12	Dec, 2009 (not released)	Additional comments from the CVBs	Modifications to Part B : Accreditation under the COR Modifications to Part C; Certification under the COR
V13	Jun 11, 2010	Edited for style and numbering of document. Include comments from CVBs and CFIA. New Part on grower group requirements. New Part on the Standards Interpretation Committee.	The entire document New Part F New Part G
V14	June 26, 2012	Many editorial changes, addition of some new clauses and requirements	The entire document.

Assessment and Designation of Conformity Part A **Verification Bodies**

These requirements apply to the CVB's accreditation services provided for the purposes of the Regulations. Participation in the COR accreditation program is not intended to prevent CVBs from carrying out other business activities, especially those involving the accreditation of CBs not covered by the Regulations.

Operations resulting from these other activities however should neither constitute an infringement nor result in conflicts of interest with the accreditation activities performed by the CFIA.

Further consideration shall be given to address COR requirements that shall be additional to those required by ISO/IEC 17011.

Objective A.1

To outline the process under which the CFIA shall enter into an agreement with a CVB.

A.2 Requirements for Entering Into an Agreement

Only entities that meet the requirements set out in ISO/IEC 17011 may enter into agreement with the CFIA to assess, recommend for accreditation and monitor certification bodies.

Initial Assessment and Designation of the CVB (Also For **A.3** Reassessments)

A.3.1 Application and Documents Screening

- A.3.1.1 Any applicant seeking information from the CFIA regarding the conditions under which CFIA shall enter into an agreement with a CVB may consult the CFIA Web site and access information from COO Homepage.
- A.3.1.2 Upon request, the CFIA sends to the applicant an information package which contains list of documents to be provided to initiate an assessment.
- A.3.1.3 The applicants may be either private or government entities.
- A.3.1.4 The applicant shall submit to the CFIA the documents listed in section A.8.
- A.3.1.5 The CFIA (COO) reviews for adequacy the information supplied by the applicant and sends acknowledgement of receipt within 5 working days after reception of the application and proceeds with the assessment.
- A.3.1.6 The application and accompanying documents are reviewed by the COO Lead Auditor to completeness of the application within 15 working days.
- A.3.1.7 When information is missing, the COO Lead Auditor informs the applicant of the necessary additional documentation and indicates that no further

- processing of the application shall take place until all required information is submitted.
- A.3.1.8 The applicant is required to respond to the clarification questions and document requests within 30 working days or the file shall be closed.
- A.3.1.9 When the COO Lead Auditor determines that the information is complete, the process of document and record review starts.

A.3.2 Document and Record Review

- The COO Lead Auditor shall review all relevant documents and records A.3.2.1 supplied by the applicant to evaluate its system, as documented, for conformity with the ISO/IEC 17011 requirements as referenced in the Regulations.
- A.3.2.2 Upon completion of the document review, the COO Lead Auditor prepares Document Review report which indicates any nonconformities and deficiencies with the requirements and requests for further information, if necessary.
- A.3.2.3 In some cases, when the number of non-conformities and deficiencies are very high the COO Lead Auditor may decide to cease the document review and shall notify the applicant accordingly.
- A.3.2.4 The Document Review report is sent to the applicant, with a request to take necessary actions to conform to the applicable requirements.
- The CVB has 60 working days to submit evidence of corrective actions for all A.3.2.5 deficiencies and nonconformities.
- A.3.2.6 On receipt of the corrective actions COO Lead Auditor reviews the submission and assesses the extent to which the required nonconformities and deficiencies have been addressed.
- A.3.2.7 Once the COO Lead Auditor assesses that all the amended documents confirm with ISO/IEC 17011 and, an on- site assessment shall be arranged.

A.3.3 On-site Assessment and Witness Audit

- A.3.3.1 The on-site assessment including a witness audit is conducted by the COO Lead Auditor and /or other designated CFIA staff.
- A.3.3.2 The COO Lead Auditor prepares and sends to the applicant all the information and documentation needed for the on-site assessment and the witness audit.
- A.3.3.3 During the on- site assessment, the COO Lead Auditor shall require access to the following information: organizational setup, personnel, management system documents, internal audit reports, management review reports, accreditation procedures, accreditation records, certification bodies' files, personnel files for the purpose of verifying training records and performance

- monitoring. The applicant shall ensure this information is available and easily retrievable whether in hard copy or electronic form.
- A.3.3.4 The witness audit is conducted as a means of verifying that the applicant is satisfactorily implementing its procedures.
- A.3.3.5 During the witness audit, the COO Lead auditor shall examine the applicant's auditor's preparation for the audit and the implementation of the CVB's auditing procedures.
- A.3.3.6 Any non-conformity noted during the witness audit shall be added to the Evaluation Report.
- A.3.3.7 The Evaluation Report follows a standard format and includes the findings from the on- site assessment and the witness audit.
- A.3.3.8 The Evaluation report is sent to the applicant within 30 working days after the witness audit is completed. It includes nonconformities, if any, comments and recommendations.
- A.3.3.9 The applicant reviews the report content, verifies the accuracy of the facts and submits any corrections to CFIA.
- A.3.3.10 The final Evaluation Report is reviewed and approved by the COO National Manager and a copy is sent to the applicant and to the COO National Manager.
- A.3.3.11 When nonconformities and deficiencies are identified, the applicant is allowed time period (from 60 working days to 180 working days) to make the necessary corrective actions.
- A.3.3.12 COO Lead Auditor verifies the effective implementation of the corrective actions (document review or additional on-site assessment) before submitting the documentation to the COO National Manager for decision on entering into an Agreement with the applicant.
- A.3.3.13 In case that the COO National Manager decides not to enter into an agreement with the applicant, he shall notify the applicant of its right to request a decision review by the Executive Director of the Food Labelling and Claims Directorate (FLCD).

A.3.4 Decision Review Process

- A.3.4.1 Any applicant organization can request a review of a decision. The request shall be made within 30 working days of notification of the decision in writing to Executive Director of the Food Labelling and Claims Directorate.
- A.3.4.2 The Executive Director shall review the request and notify the applicant of his decision.
- A.3.4.3 The decision of the Executive Director in this regard shall be final.

A.3.5 Agreement Signature

- A.3.5.1 Based on the results from the Final Evaluation report, the CFIA enters into an agreement with the applicant.
- A.3.5.2 The agreement between the CFIA and the CVB expires on the 5th year and shall require renewal every five years following the initial assessment.

Monitoring and Surveillance of CVB **A.4**

- A.4.1 The CFIA monitors the ongoing compliance of the CVB with the Regulations and the Agreement.
- A.4.2 The CVB shall submit an annual update report in accordance with A.10.
- A.4.3 Under the COO agreement cycle as outlined in section A.9, the CFIA shall conduct CVB on-site surveillance assessment in the 1st, 3rd and 5th year. In the 2nd and 4th year there shall be a document review.
- A.4.4 The surveillance assessments are conducted following a review of the updated report. During the surveillance assessment the COO shall review the compliance with the agreement.
- A.4.5 During the five year agreement cycle, the COO Lead Auditor shall conduct witness audits every year. The number of the witness audits shall depend on the number of the CBs under each CVB.
- A.4.6 Following the surveillance assessment the CFIA shall prepare and send a surveillance report to the CVB within 30 working days.
- A.4.7 The surveillance report follows a standard format and includes the findings from the on- site assessment and the witness audit.
- A.4.8 The surveillance report is sent to the CVB within 30 working days after the witness audit is completed. The CVB reviews the report content, verifies the accuracy of the facts and submits any corrections to CFIA.
- A.4.9 The final surveillance report is reviewed and approved by the COO National Manager and a copy is sent to the CVB.
- A.4.10 If any non-compliances are found during the surveillance the CVB shall be given up to 90 working days to respond.
- A.4.11 At any time and upon its own discretion, the CFIA may carry out additional assessments for any non-compliances with the Regulations and CFIA requirements. The CFIA shall advise the CVB of this possibility.
- A.4.12 The CFIA may conduct unscheduled assessments as a result of complaints.
- A.4.13 The CVB shall report to the CFIA all suspensions and cancellations issued by the CBs for which it is responsible on the last day of the month or shall be provided anytime at the CFIA's request. All suspensions and cancellation reports shall include the name of the operator, the date of issue and the reason for the action.

A.5 Renewal of the Agreement Between CFIA and CVB

A.5.1 All the CVBs shall undergo full reassessment on the fifth year of the Agreement signature. The procedure for the agreement renewal is the same as the one for initial CVB assessment and includes resubmission of all required documentation, on- site assessment and witness audit.

A.6 Breach of the Agreement, Suspension and Early Termination

- A.6.1 The CVB understands that its failure to meet any of the terms of the Agreement is considered by the CFIA a breach of the Agreement and as a result, the CFIA could take actions including suspension measures and termination of the Agreement.
- A.6.2 If during monitoring of the compliance with the agreement, the CFIA notices non-compliances, it shall issue a report to the CVB outlining the non-compliances and the period in which a corrective action plan should be submitted to the CFIA for approval. Upon receipt of the report, the CVB signs it.
- A.6.3 Following the report, the CFIA shall provide a notice to the CVB which specifies the period within which the CVB shall have to provide to the CFIA a corrective action plan with defined timeline for approval.
- A.6.4 If the CVB fails to provide a corrective action plan within the specified period in the notice, the CFIA shall suspend the CVB.
- A.6.5 If the CVB provides to the CFIA a corrective action plan within the specified period in the notice, the CFIA shall verify the adequacy of the proposed corrective action and approve it if it is satisfactory to the CFIA.
- A.6.6 If the CFIA is not satisfied with the adequacy of the proposed corrective action, the CFIA shall send a notice for revision to the CVB to revise their corrective action plan with a specified period.
- A.6.7 The CVB shall submit to the CFIA a revised corrective action plan for approval within the period specified in the notice for revision.
- A.6.8 The CFIA shall review and approve the revised correction action plan if it is satisfactory. (The process is on-going until corrective action plan is approved by the CFIA)
- A.6.9 The CVB shall implement the corrective action plan as approved by the CFIA. The CVB could be subject to suspension if failing to do so.
- A.6.10 The CFIA shall verify the implementation of the corrective action plan and submit a report to the CVB.
- A.6.11 If the CVB fails to implement the corrective action plan within the prescribed time period to the CFIA's satisfaction, the CFIA shall submit a report to the CVB outlining the non-compliances.
- A.6.12 The CFIA shall send a notice of suspension to the CVB, outlining the grounds for suspension, the required corrective measures and the period within which those measures shall be implemented to avoid termination of the Agreement.

- A.6.13 During the suspension period, the CVB is not authorized to accept new applications for accreditation and conduct initial assessment and reassessment for accreditation however the CVB shall continue conducting its surveillance activities as planned.
- A.6.14 Furthermore, the CVB shall provide to the CFIA an updated list of the CBs under their supervision and a list of pending applications for accreditation within five working days after receipt of the notice of suspension.
- A.6.15 The CFIA may revoke the suspension after it has conducted an assessment to verify that the CVB has implemented the corrective measures within the period specified in the notice of suspension.
- A.6.16 The CFIA may, at its sole discretion, terminate the Agreement in the event the CVB does not implement the corrective measures within the period specified in the notice of suspension.
- A.6.17 Each Party may decide to terminate the Agreement for any other reasons. That Party shall give to the other Party a minimum of 60 days notice prior to the termination of the Agreement.
- A.6.18 In the event that the Agreement is terminated, CFIA shall notify the affected CBs and give them some time to find another assessed CVB to continue their accreditation.

A.7 Complaints Against CVBs

- A.7.1 Every complaint concerning a CVB's accreditation activities shall be submitted to COO National Manager in writing and accompanied by justifying evidence or documents.
- A.7.2 The COO National Manager shall acknowledge the complaint within 5 working days in writing.
- A.7.3 The COO National Manager shall appoint a person from CFIA to investigate the complaint or decide to investigate the complaint itself.
- A.7.4 The investigator shall gather all required information and prepare a report which is submitted to the COO National Manager at the conclusion of the investigation.
- A.7.5 The complainant shall be informed that the CFIA took appropriate action to correct the situation. However the nature of the action shall remain confident. If no further issues arise, the CFIA shall close the file.
- A.7.6 The CFIA maintains the record of each complaint, the corrective and preventive actions taken and the effectiveness of such action.

A.8 CVB Documents Required for Initial Assessment

This section lists those documents or information that the applicant CVB is to submit to the CFIA as part of its initial assessment as a CVB.

A.8.1 CVB Documents To Be Submitted Along With The Application For Designation

- A.8.1.1 The Corporate Charter
- A.8.1.2 Any Government Act, Regulation or Decree that gives the CVB the legal authority to accredit prior to becoming a CVB under the COR.
- A.8.1.3 The Corporate structure showing graphically and quantitatively relations of control by shareholders, companies or other groups of the organization.
- A.8.1.4 The general bylaws.
- A.8.1.5 A list of directors, comprising:
 - A.8.1.5.1 Members of the board of directors (including specific function, duration of mandate, and affiliation).
 - A.8.1.5.2 Board members of a sponsoring organization (if applicable).
- A.8.1.6 The addresses of all locations where the CVB does business and summary of activities from each location.
- A.8.1.7 A copy of the compliance mark (body's name such as it appears on accreditation certificates and any property rights related to it prior to becoming a CVB under the COR).
- A.8.1.8 A copy of the liability insurance for directors and employees.

A.8.2 Description of CVB Decision Making Structures

- A.8.2.1 A description of individuals or Internal bodies making decisions covering:
 - A.8.2.1.1 Assessment of applicants,
 - A.8.2.1.2 Accreditation of applicants,
 - A.8.2.1.3 Appeals,
 - A.8.2.1.4 Complaints.
- A.8.2.2 A description of sharing of responsibilities between Head Office and Affiliates (if applicable).
- A.8.2.3 An Organization Chart related to the general administration of the program including names of persons occupying managerial positions in both Head Office and Affiliates (when it applies).

A.8.3 Information on CVB's Operations

- A.8.3.1 Audited Annual Financial Accounts.
- A.8.3.2 A complete list of all CBs including the name and address of every one to which the CVB has granted accreditation for production of organic products prior to becoming a CVB under the COR.

A.8.3.3 A copy of the board of Director's latest annual report to members or stockholders.

A.8.4 CVB Standards, Policies and Technical Procedures (Quality Manual)

- A.8.4.1 The Quality Manual related to the accreditation program.
- A.8.4.2 The templates for assessment questionnaires used by auditors.
- A.8.4.3 The templates for audit reports.
- A.8.4.4 Lists of documents included in the file on each CB having requested accreditation.
- A.8.4.5 Copy of IAF evaluation of the CVB or other third party assessment against ISO/IEC 17011 standard (if available).

A.8.5 CVB's Human Resources Management

- A.8.5.1 A complete list of employees associated with the CVB to work on COR accreditation including the status and position held by each one.
- A.8.5.2 A copy of the standard contract with these employees.
- A.8.5.3 The selection criteria for persons making accreditation decisions or in charge of overseeing those who make them.
- A.8.5.4 The name of person or list of the members of the internal body (Committee, etc.) assigned either to make accreditation decisions or to oversee those who make them (with their experience or specific training).
- A.8.5.5 The selection criteria for assessors and experts.
- A.8.5.6 A copy of the standard contract with contract assessors.
- A.8.5.7 A complete list of contract assessors (including their training and years of experience, their commercial or financial affiliation).
- A.8.5.8 A copy of the standard contract used with any subcontractors (if applicable).

A.8.6 Information, Material and Forms Forwarded to Accreditation Applicants

- A.8.6.1 A detailed CVB fee schedule for the various services offered (to be available for review during the on-site assessment by CFIA).
- A.8.6.2 Copies of information documents about the COR accreditation program within the CVB that would be provided to potential clients.
- A.8.6.3 A copy of the application forms to be filled out by applicants.
- A.8.6.4 A list of documents that shall be supplied to the CVB by an applicants CB.

A.8.7 Documents Concerning Rights and Obligations of Designated CVBs

- A.8.7.1 A copy of the contract (template) between the CVB and the CB, to be signed, when the CB is granted accreditation by CVB prior to becoming a CVB under the COR.
- A.8.7.2 An example of an accreditation certificate issued by the CVB prior to becoming a CVB under the COR.

audit needed

A.9 Canada Organic Regime Assessment Cycle

The following table outlines the types of audits that the CFIA will conduct of its designated CVBs in the first 5 years after the COR became effective. This same sequence of events will be logically extended to cover those years subsequent to those shown below.

2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 Initial On-site Document On-site Document Re-Assessment surveillance review surveillance Review assessment Witness Witness Witness Witness Witness Witness

Table 2: Assessment Cycle of CVBs by CFIA

audit needed

audit needed

A.10 Annual Information From The Designated CVBs

audit needed

This section lists those documents or information that the designated CVBs shall submit annually to the CFIA as a part of the on-going monitoring of the designated CVBs.

The information shall be submitted before the end of the first quarter of the calendar year and shall cover the previous 12 months.

- A.10.1 A list of all CBs under their supervision including those transferred from other CVBs with information concerning their corporate entity, name, business addresses; and a description of the certification services that the CBs undertake.
- A.10.2 The number of CBs who have applied for assessment
- A.10.3 Total number of surveillance audits

audit needed

A.10.4 Total number of witness audits

audit needed

- A.10.5 Total number of verification audits
- A.10.6 Total number of reassessment audits
- A.10.7 Total number of complaints under COR
- A.10.8 Total number of appeals under COR
- A.10.9 Copy of the internal audit report

^{*} The number of the witness audits shall depend on the number of Certification Bodies recommended by a CVB

^{**} The COO may conduct unscheduled assessments or visits as a result of valid complaints or changes to the regulations

Part B Accreditation of Certification Bodies

Participation in the COR accreditation program is not intended to prevent Certification Bodies (CB) from carrying out other business activities, especially those involving the certification of agricultural products not covered by the Regulations.

Operations resulting from these other activities however should neither constitute an infringement nor result in conflicts of interest with the certification program accredited by the CFIA.

B.1 Objective

This section outlines the accreditation procedure for CBs responsible for the organic certification of agricultural products under the COR and the requirements for the certification bodies.

The CVB shall ensure that CBs seeking CFIA accreditation to certify products under COR demonstrate conformance to ISO/IEC Guide 65 in addition to the requirements of this manual.

Accreditation is obtained as a result of a rigorous process. The applicant shall undergo an assessment conducted by CVB in accordance with ISO/IEC 17011 to verify its compliance with ISO/IEC Guide 65, the requirements of the COO Operating Manual and the CFIA Directives. The accreditation steps described in this section assure that CVBs which entered into an Agreement with the CFIA manage the accreditation process in a consistent and reliable way.

On the recommendation of the CVB, the CFIA accredits the applicant CB. The CFIA shall provide the accredited CB with an accreditation number. The accreditation number granted by the CFIA to a CB means the latter, being a responsible and qualified party, has the financial and organizational capacity to manage a certification program that shall result in consistent and credible decisions. An accreditation is valid for five year, and in order to have its accreditation renewed once this period has ended, the CB shall be re-evaluated, recommended by a CVB and accredited by the CFIA.

In the event that the agreement between the CVB and the CFIA is terminated the CB s under the supervision of the affected CVB shall be notified by the CFIA and shall be given enough time to find another assessed CVB to continue their accreditation.

B.2 Initial CB Accreditation

B.2.1 Application By CB and Screening of Documents By CVB

- B.2.1.1 An applicant applying for accreditation under the Canada Organic Regime shall submit an application form to a designated CVB.
- B.2.1.2 In addition to the application form, the applicant shall provide all supporting documents as listed in section B.11, and any additional documents deemed essential to the assessment as requested by the CVB.

- B.2.1.3 The CVB shall send acknowledgement of receipt to the applicant CB within 10 working days after reception of the application notifies the CFIA about the application and proceeds with the assessment.
- B.2.1.4 The applicant shall pay the application fees determined by the CVB.
- B.2.1.5 The CVB shall conduct resource review (as of ISO/IEC 17011 section 7.3) to assess the CVB's ability to carry out the assessment.
- B.2.1.6 The CVB shall prepare for the assessment (as of section 7.5 from ISO/IEC 17011).
- B.2.1.7 The CVB shall conduct the document review against the ISO/IEC Guide 65 and shall communicate the findings of the document review to the CB. It shall include the identification of any non-conformities and/or information requests.
- B.2.1.8 The CVB shall require that responses by the applicant CB are provided for all non- conformities and information requests. The CVB shall determine which non-conformities shall be resolved before processing with the on-site assessment.
- B.2.1.9 The CVB may communicate with the applicant or an independent source, in order to obtain any other information needed to examine the application.

B.2.2 Assessment of CB Performance

- B.2.2.1 The CVB shall conduct the assessment following the requirements outlined in section 7.7 from ISO/IEC 17011.
- B.2.2.2 The CVB shall select an assessment team that shall proceed with an on-site evaluation covering the applicant's certification procedure. In order to carry out this evaluation, the CVB may assign one or more members of its personnel and may also retain the services of external auditors or technical experts or both.
- B.2.2.3 The appointed CVB auditor(s) should not have been employed by a CB in a position within a 2 years period of time that might affect their impartiality.
- B.2.2.4 The criteria relative to a CVB auditor's expertise shall include, among others:
 - B.2.2.4.1 Knowledge and understanding of the COR's accreditation criteria and procedures;
 - B.2.2.4.2 Knowledge of Canada's national organic standard and generally accepted experience (practical experience in production, processing, inspection or certification management would be a major asset) relative to conformity assessments;
 - B.2.2.4.3 Knowledge of evaluation methods including, among others, interviewing techniques and an ability to draft reports.
- B.2.2.5 The names of the assigned auditors shall be communicated to the CB, which may, when based on serious motives, object to the assignment of any auditor

- mentioned. In light of the reasons stated by the CB, the CVB may appoint another auditor or shall retain the one initially selected.
- B.2.2.6 In circumstances where the applicant CB has more than three offices, including its main office, the CVB shall use a sampling process in order to determine which offices shall be visited, based on the following criteria:
 - B.2.2.6.1 An obligatory visit to the main office;
 - B.2.2.6.2 The two offices handling most of the applicant's operators;
 - B.2.2.6.3 The two offices carrying out the key activities concerning the certification process.
- B.2.2.7 The CVB shall send to the applicant the information, documentation and instructions needed to conduct witness audit and verification audits, as well as an estimate of expenses pertaining to this visit.
- B.2.2.8 The CVB auditor shall begin every visit with an opening meeting with the applicant's administrative officers, in order to explain the audit's objectives relative to accreditation criteria, to announce the audit plan, and at the same time to confirm the extent of evaluation to be conducted.
- B.2.2.9 The CVB auditor shall interview managers, employees and contractors as required.
- B.2.2.10 The CVB auditor shall carry out rigorous examination of a sampling of the applicant CB certification files. The examination of files shall ensure that:
 - B.2.2.10.1 The documentation found in a case file (e.g. signed contracts, updated production/preparation plans, inspection reports, decision sheets and other correspondence, copies of certificates) are complete and up to date;
 - B.2.2.10.2 The inspection reports include a sufficient quantity of information elements needed to make a certification decision;
 - B.2.2.10.3 The decision made by the applicant is congruous with the evaluation of the production/preparation plan as submitted by the applicant and the report resulting from inspection visits to operation sites;
 - B.2.2.10.4 The applicant has monitored the implementation of all necessary corrective measures that it requested from each operator having products certified;
 - B.2.2.10.5 The applicant is operating in accordance with the relevant sections of the ISO/IEC Guide 65.
- B.2.2.11 The CVB auditor shall base the quantity and selection of files examined on the following sampling rules.
 - B.2.2.11.1 The CVB auditor shall carry out an in-depth review of files of all active operators according to the table below.

Tahla	3. Number	of files to be	raviawad fo	r CR	Sinitial accreditation
Iau	O BUILDER	01 11155 10 05	TEVIEWED ID) 11 11111

Number of active operators registered with the CB under COR	Number of files to be reviewed
240 or less	Between 10 and 12 files, 10 of which must be full reviews
400 or less	Between 12and 15 files, 10 of which must be full reviews
1000 or less	Between15 and 20 files, 10 of which must be full reviews
More than 1000	Between 20 and 25 files, 10 of which must be full reviews

- B 2.2.11.2 The CVB auditor shall randomly select the files to be included in the sample, with consideration given to the various categories of operations being carried out by the operations registered with the CB. The auditor shall also review files for operations based outside of Canada, when the operator's products are certified in accordance with the OPR.
- B.2.2.12 The CVB auditor shall verify the competence of the personnel involved in the certification activities of the CBs, within the framework of the positions they occupy. The CVB auditor shall review these employees' competence, training and education and shall conduct interviews with some of them.
- B.2.2.13 The CVB auditor shall conduct at least one witness audit as a means of verifying that the applicant is satisfactory implementing its procedures.
- B.2.2.14 The CVB auditor shall, during the witness audits, examine the VO preparation for the inspection, and the implementation of the CB's inspection procedures.
- B.2.2.15 The CVB auditor shall record the findings from the on-site visit and the witness audit. The format of the report is determined by the CVB.
- B.2.2.16 For CBs that do not yet have clients in the organic sector, the CFIA and the CVBs shall jointly determine the appropriate evaluation system.
- B.2.2.17 The CVB reporting procedures shall comply with the requirements outlined in section 7.8.3 from the ISO/IEC 17011.
- B.2.2.18 The CVB shall allow the applicant a time period for taking the necessary corrective actions.
- B.2.2.19 Failure to meet the deadlines for the required corrective actions may results in the CVB not recommending the CB accreditation to the CFIA.

B.2.2.20 COO Lead Auditor may accompany the CVB assessment team to observe the accreditation process.

B.2.3 CVB Recommends Accreditation to the CFIA

- B.2.3.1 The CVB shall analyze all relevant information and evidence gathered during the document and record review and the on-site review to determine the competence and extent of conformity of the applicant with the COR requirements, including compliance with OPR, COO Operating Manual and the CFIA directives. The assessment team shall evaluate whether the responses and action taken by the applicant to resolve any non-conformity appears sufficient and effective.
- B.2.3.2 If the CVB determines that the provided information is not sufficient or adequate, further information may be requested and /or additional assessment activities may be conducted.
- B.2.3.3 The CVB shall decide to either recommend or not the accreditation of the applicant to the CFIA.
- B.2.3.4 The CVB shall only recommend the applicant for accreditation if all identified nonconformities have been adequately addressed by the applicant and when the CVB is confident that the applicant has fulfilled the requirements for accreditation.
- B.2.3.5 The CVB shall advise the CFIA of the recommendation decision in writing and shall upon COO request provide a copy of the CVB evaluation report on the applicant for the accreditation decision.
- B.2.3.6 If the CVB refuses to recommend the accreditation of the applicant, the CVB shall send a notice to the applicant by registered mail, stating the reason for the decision and advising the applicant of their right to request that the CFIA review the decision within 30 days after the receipt of the notice.
- B.2.3.7 The CFIA shall review the CVB recommendation. If the CFIA decides to confirm the CVB recommendation, it shall send a copy of its decision with the reason, in writing, to the applicant and copy to the CVB.
- B.2.3.8 If the CFIA does not confirm the CVB recommendation, the CFIA shall follow-up with the CVB to discuss their recommendation.
- B.2.3.9 The CFIA shall review the applicant's documentation and conduct its own assessment, if necessary.
- B.2.3.10 The CFIA shall inform the applicant on its decision to accredit or not.

B.2.4 CFIA Grants the Accreditation

- B.2.4.1 The CFIA reviews the CVB's recommendation and makes the decision on whether to grant accreditation based on the submitted information.
- B.2.4.2 The applicant and the CVB shall be informed in writing of the accreditation decision made by the CFIA.

B.2.4.3 The CFIA shall grant accreditation valid for up to five years beginning on the date the accreditation number is granted by the CFIA.

B.2.5 Requirements for Granting Accreditation Number to the CBs

- B.2.5.1 A CB is assigned an accreditation number by CFIA allowing it to provide certification services under the COR, and would be entitled to keep its accreditation number as long as the CB demonstrates that it is in compliance with the Regulations. Only the CFIA can revoke the accreditation number.
- B.2.5.2 The COO National Manager shall assign the accreditation number no later than 14 working days after the decision on accreditation is taken.
- B.2.5.3 The CB shall keep the same accreditation number that they have received originally as long as its accreditation remains valid.

B.3 Monitoring and Surveillance of a CB

- B.3.1 The CVB shall be responsible for monitoring the compliance of accredited CBs with the OPR, COO Operating Manual and the CFIA directives on an ongoing base.
- B.3.2 The surveillance visits shall target the verification of specific program elements.
- B.3.3 The CVB shall document procedures and plans for carrying out periodic surveillance on-site assessments, other surveillance activities and reassessments at significantly close intervals to monitor the accredited CBs continued fulfillment of requirements for accreditation following the requirements of section 7.11 from ISO/IEC 17011.
- B.3.4 After initial accreditation, the CVB shall conduct an on-site surveillance of the CB within twelve months of the initial accreditation date.
- B.3.5 The CVB shall request from the CB, on a date specified by the CVB, an annual update report. This information shall be reviewed by the CVB, when provided, and any significant issues provided to the COO. The report from the CB shall include:
 - B.3.5.1 Changes in the CB information;
 - B.3.5.2 Major changes to the CB policies, procedures and protocols;
 - B.3.5.3 Number of complaints and appeals;
 - B.3.5.4 The most recent internal audit report;
 - B.3.5.5 The most recent management review report;
 - B.3.5.6 All reported misuses of the Canada organic logo received by the CB;
 - B.3.5.7 All changes in the CB certification personnel that are critical to the operation of its certification activities:
 - B.3.5.8 Complete list of certified operations in the COR including name, address and phone number of the certified entity, the type of the operation certified (crops,

- livestock, processing, wild crop). If provided via a directory on the Internet, it is acceptable provide the URL to the directory instead;
- B.3.5.9 Complete list of operations certified to the terms of the US/Canada import/export equivalence arrangement including name, address and phone number of the certified entity, the type of the operation certified (crops, livestock, processing, wild crop). If provided via a directory on the Internet, it is acceptable to provide the URL to the directory instead;
- B.3.6 The CVB may determine not to request from a CB the information required by B.3.5 for a given year if the audit of a CB by the CVB for this year addresses all of these requirements. Any of these items not addressed by the audit shall still be requested from the CB.
- B.3.7 Over the length of the accreditation cycle, for each surveillance visit, the CVB auditor shall examine a number of files, proportional to the number of the active operators registered with the CB, and based on the numbers shown in the table below.

Table 4: Number of files to be reviewed during each CB surveillance visit

Number of active operators registered with the CB under COR	Number of files to be reviewed
240 or less	Between 7 and 10, 6 of which must be full reviews
400 or less	Between 10and 12, 6 of which must be full reviews
1000 or less	Between 12 and 15files, 6 of which must be full reviews
More than 1000	Between15 and 20 files, 6 of which must be full reviews

B 3.8 The CVB shall, over the length of the accreditation cycle, conduct witness audits according to the table below as a means of verifying that the accredited CB satisfactory implements its procedures.

Table 5: Number witness audits to be performed over the CB accreditation cycle

Number of active operators registered with the CB under COR	Total number of witness audits over the CB accreditation cycle
240 or less	2 witness audits
400 or less	3 witness audits
1000 or less	4 witness audits
More than1000	5 witness audits

Note: If the accreditation cycle is reduced to less than five years, by this manual, or at the discretion of the CVB, the total number of witness audits in a given year shall not exceed one.

B.3.8 The CVB shall, over the length of the CB accreditation cycle, conduct verification audits according to the table below to verify the information appearing in the files.

Table 6: Number of verification audits to be performed over the CB accreditation cycle

Number of active operators registered with the CB under COR	Total verification audits over the CB accreditation cycle
1000 or less	2 verification audits
More than1000	3 verification audits

Note: If the accreditation cycle is reduced to less than five years, by this manual, or at the discretion of the CVB, the total number of verification audits in a given year shall not exceed one.

- B.3.9 The CVB shall choose the operators where the verification and witness audits shall be conducted in selecting the operator for witness audits, CVB should take into consideration the CB schedule of on-site inspections.
- B.3.10 During the verification audit the CVB auditor shall verify, among other matters, that:
 - B.3.10.1 The operator has on hand a copy of the CB's requirements, as well as any requests for corrective measures submitted to the operator by the CB from the previous CB audit;
 - B.3.10.2 The certified production is within the scope of the OPR;

- B.3.10.3 The inspection report adequately describes the production system;
- B.3.10.4 The inspection process was able to adequately reveal points of non-compliance with the standard.
- B.3.11 The CVB auditor shall record the findings from the on–site visit, the witness audit and the results from the verification audits .The format of the report is determined by the CVB. The CVB shall inform the CB of the results from the surveillance activities by issuing a letter indicating that the CB continues to maintain its compliance with the COR.The CVB shall send a copy of this letter to the CFIA.
- B.3.12 The CVB may conduct additional assessments as a result of complaints or significant changes that have affected CBs operations at the expense of the CB, at any time during the accreditation period, or upon its own initiative.
- B.3.13 The CVB shall impose sanctions such as recommend to the CFIA suspension of the CB if the CB has failed to effectively implement the corrective actions or where the visit reveals that the CB has failed to effectively implement the corrective actions related to conditions that have previously been considered fulfilled.
- B.3.14 The CFIA may conduct an unscheduled assessment of a CB as a result of complaints or concerns at any time during the accreditation period, or upon its own initiative.

B.4 Reassessments of a CB

- B.4.1 The CVB shall require that during reassessment and continued accreditation oversight activities, the CB shall continue to be responsible for providing access to records, files and other related documentation and personnel. The CB shall be required to make available to the CVB the records of all the complaints, appeals and disputes.
- B.4.2 In the event of reassessment the CVB auditor shall follow the requirements for initial assessment outlined in section B.2except the requirement for surveillance visit within 12 months.
- B.4.3 Following the reassessment, the CVB shall follow the requirements for accreditation recommendation outlined in section B 2.3.

B.5 Appeals of CFIA Accreditation Decision by a CB

- B.5.1 Any applicant has the right to request that the CFIA review the accreditation decision. The appeal against the decision shall be made within 30 working days of notification of that decision pursuant of the Regulations.
- B.5.2 The appeal shall be filed in writing along with all the necessary supporting documents.
- B.5.3 The Executive Director of the FLCD shall give the decision on the appeal. The decision of the Executive Director of the FLCD in this regard shall be final.

B.6 Appeals of CVB Recommendation Decision of a CB

- B.6.1 The CVB shall document their own appeal policy to deal with appeals against final recommendations made by the CVB to the CFIA and also against specific CVB decisions.
- B.6.2 The CVB policies shall address appeals of the following decisions as minimum:
 - B.6.2.1 Decision whether to proceed to a visit;
 - B.6.2.2 Decision regarding any additional visit;
 - B.6.2.3 Decision to terminate an evaluation process.

B.7 Suspension and Cancellation of a CB

- B.7.1 The CVB shall recommend to the CFIA suspension of the accreditation of a CB if the CB has not complied with any provision of the Act, the Regulations or ISO/IEC Guide 65.
- B.7.2 The CVB shall document procedures for identification and management of nonconformities and recommendations for CB suspension to the CFIA as per section 9 from the Regulations.
- B.7.3 The CVB may apply one or more of the following sanctions in event of noncompliance with the accreditation contact, failure to fulfill conditions or breach of the accreditation requirements:
 - B.7.3.1 issue of warning letter;
 - B.7.3.2 impose additional conditions and insist on corrective action according to a timetable:
 - B.7.3.3 recommend to the CFIA accreditation suspension;
 - B.7.3.4 recommend to the CFIA accreditation cancellation.

B.8 Complaints Against CBs

- B.8.1 The CVB shall document its policies and procedures that regulate how complaints related to accredited CB and their operators are handled by the CVB.
- B.8.2 In case that the complaints cannot be resolved between the CB and the CVB, the COO National Manager is the final step to hear the issue.

B.9 Records Maintained by the CVB

- B.9.1 The CVB shall maintain records on the CB they recommended for accreditation to demonstrate that the requirements for accreditation, including competence, have been effectively fulfilled. The records to be maintained include:
 - B.9.1.1 general features of the CB, including corporate entity, name, addresses, legal status and human and technical resources;

- B.9.1.2 general information concerning the CB such as its activities, its relationship in a larger corporate entity if any, and addresses of all its physical location(s) to be covered by the scope of accreditation;
- B.9.1.3 clearly defined scope of accreditation;
- B.9.1.4 a contract to fulfill the requirements for accreditation and the other obligations of the CB, including submitting all necessary documentation requested in section B.11;
- B.9.1.5 a description of the conformity assessment services that the CB undertakes, and a list of standards, methods, or procedures for which the CB seeks accreditation, including limits of capability where applicable;
- B.9.1.6 a copy (on paper or in electronic form) of the quality manual of the CB, and relevant associated documents and records (refer to section B.11).
- B.9.2 The CVB shall provide annually (by December 31st) to CFIA the following:
 - B.9.2.1 an updated list of all accredited CBs including information concerning their corporate entity, name and business addresses;
 - B.9.2.2 the CB's countries of operation list.

B.10 CVB Agreement With The CB

- B.10.1 The CVB shall prepare and implement an agreement between the CB and CVB that outlines the rights and duties of the CB and the CVB which shall be signed by the CB and the CVB.
- B.10.2 The CVB shall provide a sample of this agreement as part of the application package provided to the CB.

B.11 CB Documents Required for Initial Application for Accreditation

This section lists those documents or information that the applicant CB is to submit to the CVB as part of its initial assessment as a CB.

B.11.1 Documents Pertaining to The CB

- B.11.1.1 The Corporate Charter.
- B.11.1.2 The corporate structure showing graphically and quantitatively relations of control by shareholders, companies or other groups for the organization.
- B.11.1.3 The general by laws.
- B.11.1.4 A list of directors, comprising:
 - B.11.1.4.1 Members of the board of directors (including specific function, duration of mandate, and affiliation);
 - B.11.1.4.2 Board members of a sponsoring organization (if applicable).

- B.11.1.5 The addresses of all locations where the firm does business and summary of activities from each location.
- B.11.1.6 A copy of the compliance mark (body's name such as it appears on the label or certified product) and any property rights related to it.
- B.11.1.7 Copy of the liability insurance for directors and employees.
- B.11.1.8 In the case of CBs already accredited by an official organization (e.g. another accreditation body), a copy of the accreditation certificate for the CB from the other organization.

B.11.2 Description of Decision Making Structures

- B.11.2.1 A description of individuals or internal bodies making decisions covering:
 - B.11.2.1.1 Product certification;
 - B.11.2.1.2 Appeals;
 - B.11.2.1.3 Brand name control (certifying body's name and logo);
 - B.11.2.1.4 Along with their mandate, their procedures, and the manner in which they are designated.
- B.11.2.2 A description of sharing of responsibilities between Head Office and Affiliates (if applicable).
- B.11.2.3 An organization chart related to the general administration of the program including names of persons occupying managerial positions in both Head Office and Affiliates (when it applies).

B.11.3 Information on CB's Operations

- B.11.3.1 Copy of the latest annual financial statements, including balance sheet, revenues and expenses.
- B.11.3.2 List of countries, provinces or states in which the body is carrying out certification activities.
- B.11.3.3 Complete list of all firms including the name and address of every one to which the body has granted a compliance certificate, in the one or more fields for which it has applied for accreditation:
 - B.11.3.3.1 A compliance certificate for the certified products with their mention on the list;
 - B.11.3.3.2 A certificate of recognition for any inputs or services with their mention on the list.
- B.11.3.4 Copy of the Board of Director's latest annual report to members or stockholders.

B.11.4 Standards, Policies and Technical Procedures (Quality Manual)

B.11.4.1 The Quality Manual related to the certification program.

- B.11.4.2 Templates of inspection questionnaires used by VO.
- B.11.4.3 Templates of inspection reports.
- B.11.4.4 List of documents included in the file for each operator having requested certification.

B.11.5 CB Human Resources Management

- B.11.5.1 A complete list of certification employees including the status and position held by each one.
- B.11.5.2 A copy of the standard contract with certification employees.
- B.11.5.3 The selection criteria for persons making certification decisions and persons in charge of overseeing people who make certification decisions.
- B.11.5.4 The name of person or list of the members of the internal body (committee, etc.) assigned either to make certification decisions or to oversee those who make them (with their experience or specific training).
- B.11.5.5 The selection criteria for the VOs.
- B.11.5.6 Copy of standard contract between the CB and VO.
- B.11.5.7 Complete list of VOs (including their training and years of experience, their commercial or financial affiliation).
- B.11.5.8 A copy of the standard contract used with any other type of subcontractors (if applicable).

B.11.6 Information Material and Forms Forwarded to Certification Applicants

- B.11.6.1 A detailed fee schedule for the certification services offered.
- B.11.6.2 Copies of information documents about the certification program.
- B.11.6.3 Copy of the application forms to fill by applicants.
- B.11.6.4 Copies of production or preparation compliance plan forms to be filled yearly by applicants.

B.11.7 Documents Concerning Rights and Obligations of Certified Operators

- B.11.7.1 Contract(s) to be signed by certification applicants, regulating the use of marks of compliance (licenses).
- B.11.7.2 Copy of the certificate issued by the CB in accordance with COR.
- B.11.7.3 Electronic copy of a label using the name of the CB and Canada Organic Logo.

B.12 Requirements When a CB Changes CVB Under the COR

This section is to address the situation when a CB who is already accredited by CFIA through one CVB (sending CVB) wishes to use a different CVB (receiving CVB) to meet its COR requirements.

B.12.1 Requirements On CB

- B.12.1.1 The CB shall submit an application form to a designated CVB.
- B.12.1.2 The CB shall provide all supporting documents as requested by the CVB. Including documentation that was submitted by the CB during the last application for initial or .renewal of accreditation.
- B.12.1.3 The CB shall pay the application fees determined by the CVB.
- B.12.1.4 The CB shall surrender its previous Accreditation Letter to the COO immediately after receiving an updated letter from the COO after the change has been completed.

B.12.2 Requirements On Sending CVB

- B.12.2.1 The CVB shall notify the COO immediately when a CB shows intention to change the CVB.
- B.12.2.2 The CVB shall all provide to the COO the results from the last CB audit (copy of the most recent audit report and associated non-compliance status).

B.12.3 Requirements On Receiving CVB

- B.12.3.1 The CVB shall send acknowledgement of receipt to the applicant CB within 10 working days after reception of the application and then shall notify the COO immediately about the application.
- B.12.3.2 The CVB shall verify the list of the countries in which the CB offers certification services and inform the COO.
- B.12.3.3 After COO reviews the documentation provided by the sending CVB, and after discussion with the COO, the CVB shall:
 - B.12.3.3.1 Accept the compliance status of the CB with further oversight activities as agreed by the COO and the receiving CVB.
 - B.12.3.3.2 Send an official letter to the COO to request modifications in the CB Accreditation Letter to change the name of the CVB of record for the CB
 - B.12.3.3.3 Take over the monitoring of the CB from where it was left by the sending CVB

B.12.4 Requirements On COO

- B.12.4.1 The COO shall verify the CB status with the sending CVB and shall request the CVB provide to the COO, the results from the last CB audit (copy of the most recent audit report and associated non-compliance status).
- B.12.4.2 The COO shall review the documentation provided by the sending CVB and shall discuss the CB status with the receiving CVB to ensure that the transfer is smooth and without negative impact.
- B.12.4.3 The COO shall, upon written recommendation from the receiving CVB, issue an updated Accreditation Letter to the CB and request the existing letter be returned to the COO.
- B.12.4.4 The COO shall not change the CB accreditation number and only the name of the CVB on the Accreditation Letter will change.

B.13 Requirements for Voluntary Withdrawal of a CFIA Accredited CB Under the COR

This section is to address the situation when a CB accredited by CFIA wishes to voluntary withdraws its CFIA accreditation under COR.

B.13.1 Requirements On CB

- B.13.1.1 The CB shall send a written notice to the CVB that monitors the CB activities under COR.
- B.13.1.2 The CB shall submit to the CVB the list of holders of certifications and a list of pending applications for certification as per Section10 from OPR.
- B.13.1.3 The CB shall notify the holders of certifications within 3 months to give them sufficient time to find another Certification body.
- B.13.1.4 The CB shall surrender the CB accreditation letter before it expires.

B.13.2 Requirements On CVB

- B.13.2.1 The CVB shall acknowledge the receipt of the CB notification within 10 working days.
- B.13.2.2 The CVB shall notify the COO immediately when a CB has indicated its intention to withdraw the accreditation.
- B.13.2.3 The CVB shall submit a recommendation letter to the COO for decision on the withdrawal of accreditation.
- B.13.2.4 The CVB shall ensure that any reference to the COR on the CB website and on CB promotional materials is removed.

B.13.3 Requirements On COO

- B.13.3.1 The COO shall review the CVB recommendation letter.
- B.13.3.2 The COO shall send, upon recommendation from the CVB, a Notice of Cancellation to the CB as per OPR clause 9(6b).

B.13.3.3 The COO shall remove the CB name from the list of the CFIA accredited Certification Bodies on the date of the accreditation cancellation.

B.14 Requirements When a CB Goes Out of Business

This section is to address the situation when a CB accredited by CFIA goes out of business.

The term "going out of business" is broad and includes a spectrum of financial states of a CB. One end of the spectrum could include a CB that is experiencing financial difficulty, but is still operational and able to meet their financial obligations, but may become insolvent in the future. The other end of the spectrum could include a CB that has declared bankruptcy. Also included in between the two ends there might be CBs that are insolvent but not yet bankrupt and who may file a proposal to avoid bankruptcy.

B.14.1 Requirements on CB

- B.14.1.1 The CB shall notify immediately its CVB in cases where it plans to stop certifying organic products or it may become unable to continue to certify organic products.
- B.14.1.2 The CB shall provide a list of holders of certifications and a list of pending applications for certification as per s.10 of the OPR to the CVB.
- B.14.1.3 The CB shall not accept new applications for certification during this period of financial uncertainty but shall make every effort to complete the certification process of the applicants.

B.14.2 Requirements on CVB

- B.14.2.1 The CVB shall request the CB to provide a list of holders of certifications and a list of pending applications for certification as per s.10 of the OPR when the CVB becomes aware that the CB is planning to stop certifying organic products or it may become unable to continue to certify organic products.
- B.14.2.2 The CVB shall notify the CB of its inability to accept new applications if the CVB has determined that a CB is planning to stop certifying organic products or it may become unable to continue to certify organic products.
- B.14.2.3 The CVB shall monitor the certification activities of this CB to ensure that it makes every effort to complete any ongoing certifications.
- B.14.2.4 The CVB shall work with the COO and the CB to inform the operators at the appropriate time
- B.14.2.5 The CVB shall send a recommendation for accreditation cancellation to the COO if the CB ceases to conduct business.

B.14.3 Requirements on COO

B.14.3.1 The COO shall cancel the accreditation of the CB under s. 9 (6) of the OPR in cases when the CB ceases to conduct business.

B.14.3.2 The COO and the CVB shall work together to ensure that all the proper actions are taken as per the OPR.

B.14.4 Requirements on the operators

B.14.4.1 It the responsibility of the operator to apply to a new Certification body within the time prescribed in Section 12 of the OPR and follow the steps as described in C 2.8.if they wish to continue their certification.

Part C Certification of Organic Product and CB Requirements

C.1 Objective

This section provides information about the certification cycle, including application for certification, evaluation, decision on certification and continuation of the certification under the Canada Organic Regime (COR). It also provides requirements on the CB. The CVB shall verify that the CB meets these requirements during every initial, surveillance or reassessment audit conducted by the CVB.

C.2 Procedures for Certification Under COR

C.2.1 Application for Initial Certification of Agricultural Product

- C.2.1.1 The CFIA accredited CB shall ensure that operators seeking certification of their organic product or process shall make an application as defined by the CB.
- C.2.1.2 The CB shall require that the applicant provide all the relevant documents and information deemed essential to the assessment as described in Section 12
 (2) from the Regulations and section C.7. These documents shall include, as a minimum:
 - C.2.1.2.1 production description, production and/or preparation specifications for products to which the application applies;
 - C.2.1.2.2 maps and plans;
 - C.2.1.2.3 list of inputs (ingredients and agricultural substances);
 - C.2.1.2.4 a copy of organic production and/or preparation plans;
 - C.2.1.2.5 names of Certification Bodies to which prior applications for certification were submitted by the applicant within the previous years, including all details pertaining to processing the application, and the resulting decision.
- C.2.1.3 The CB shall send acknowledgement of the application reception to the applicant before continuing with the application review.
- C.2.1.4 The CB shall ensure that the applicant pays the fees for certification according to the CB's contract for services and in accordance with the CB's fee schedule.
- C.2.1.5 The CB shall verify that the applicant does not hold more than one product certification to the Canadian Organic standard for any given operation site under the Canada Organic Regime.
- C.2.1.6 The CB shall verify the accuracy of submitted documentation and its conformance to the requirements of the organic standard.

C.2.2 Preparation for On-Site Inspection

- C.2.2.1 The CB shall document its procedure for its evaluation activities. The CB shall evaluate the products of the applicant against the requirements set out in CAN/CGSB-32.310 and CAN/CGSB-32.311.
- C.2.2.2 The CB shall not permit the operators to choose or to recommend the VO except in cases of conflict of interest.
- C.2.2.3 The CB shall record the VO selected to evaluate the conformance of the operator's product or process.
- C.2.2.4 The CB shall ensure that the operator is contacted to arrange the logistics of the on-site inspection.

C.2.3 On-Site Inspection

- C.2.3.1 The CB shall ensure that the inspection covers the entire agricultural production system being managed by the operator, even if only part of the operator's operations were targeted by the certification application. The inspection of an operation site shall cover all production and processing operations, including packaging and labelling pertaining to the product.
- C.2.3.2 The CB shall ensure that systems and facilities upon which an operator relies to produce and/or prepare each product included within its application is to be visited by the assigned VO to ensure that the standards are fully applied and correspond to the submitted production or preparation specifications.
- C.2.3.3 The CB shall ensure that the assigned VO conducts an introductory meeting with a representative of the operator.
- C.2.3.4 The CB shall ensure that the land, premises and equipment not included in the certification application are identified and checked, and shall at a minimum include the following: crop areas or harvesting zones; harvest storage locations; preparation, processing and packaging sites; application dates for phytosanitary products.
- C.2.3.5 The CB shall verify that prohibited substances have not been, and are not being, applied to the operation.
- C.2.3.6 The CB shall ensure that the VO conducts a review of record keeping, to verify that the organic plan previously submitted to the CB accurately reflects the operation and is in compliance with the Canadian Organic Standard. Records to be verified include records related to production (ex: inventory, sales, purchases) and to management (e.g., accounting, complaints); as well as appropriate product packaging and labelling.
- C.2.3.7 The CB shall ensure that the VO conducts a visual examination of each production unit(e.g. fields, crops, plants, livestock, buildings, facilities and vehicles) where production or preparation of agricultural and food products are carried out.

- C.2.3.8 The CB shall ensure that the VO witnesses the way the operator proceeds at a given point within the production cycle, thus implying that the inspection shall be carried out when grounds, premises, and activities subjected to compliance requirements may be observed.
- C.2.3.9 The CB shall ensure that the inspection includes non-organic units where there is reason to suspect undeclared split production of similar products, and in any situation revealing high risk of cross-contamination; where agricultural producers carry out split production, inspections shall allow visual determination of what is being planted in all cultivated fields within the production unit.
- C.2.3.10 The CB shall ensure that the VO identifies and investigates areas of risk (e.g. potential contamination from neighbouring farm, flooding).
- C.2.3.11 The CB shall ensure that for producers, the VO obtains an estimate of the potential yield for the coming year, as well as an audit of the balance in the quantities produced and sold over the previous period, and including amounts still in inventory during this same period.
- C.2.3.12 The CB shall ensure that for applicants performing operations related to food preparation (processing and/or packaging), the VO calculates the input/output balance for acquired commodities for a product, and for the corresponding inputs included in the products sold and on inventory. The calculation sample shall include the most prominent commodities for at least 10% of all commodities used in all products with a minimum of one and maximum of 5. However, if justified by the VO, a different or additional commodity may be included in this calculation. This justification shall be recorded in the inspection report.
- C.2.3.13 The CB shall ensure that the VO performs traceback audits applying to certain products taken from the supplier's inventory or from a commercial outlet where its products have been placed for sale.
- C.2.3.14 The CB shall ensure that the VO verifies that changes in the standards and requirements of the CB have been effectively implemented by the operator.
- C.2.3.15 The CB shall ensure that the VO verifies that previously imposed conditions have been fulfilled;
- C.2.3.16 The CB shall require pre-harvest or post-harvest testing of any agricultural input used or agricultural product to be sold, labelled or represented as being in compliance with the requirements of the Canadian Organic standards when there is a reason to suspect that the agricultural input or product has come into contact with a prohibited substance, method or ingredient in the production and handling of organic products.
- C.2.3.17 The CB shall ensure that when samples are taken by the VO, the VO shall provide the operator with a receipt for each sample.

- C.2.3.18 The CB shall require sampling and testing, in an event of a complaint concerning the use of or contamination with prohibited substance, as part of the investigation of the complaint.
- C.2.3.19 The CB shall investigate if it has a suspicion that an organic product contains even a trace amount of a GMO. The CB shall require sampling and testing in an event of suspicion of the presence of GMO.
- C.2.3.20 The CB shall ensure that the VO interviews people knowledgeable with the operation at present.
- C.2.3.21 The CB shall ensure that the VO:
 - C.2.3.21.1 conducts a closing meeting at the end of the visit, intended to inform the operator's management of inspection results as well as findings made concerning the compliance with certification requirements, without any corrective action request from the VO.
 - C.2.3.21.2 provides opportunity for the operator to confirm the accuracy of information collected during the inspection;
 - C.2.3.21.3 provides a summary of this review to the operator;
 - C.2.3.21.4 addresses the need for any additional information as well as any issues of concern.
- C.2.3.22 The VO shall submit to the CB a report mentioning verification results and findings as to the conformity with all certification requirements, and including the following data as a minimum:
 - C.2.3.22.1 date, time and duration of inspection;
 - C.2.3.22.2 C 1.3.22.2 names of interviewees:
 - C.2.3.22.3 C 1.3.22.3 identification of land and premises visited on the production/handling site;
 - C.2.3.22.4 types of documentation audits performed (in/out balance sheet, yields/sales, audit trails by batches, etc).

C.2.4 Timing of On-Site Inspections

- C.2.4.1 In cases involving producer operations, the timing of on-site inspection shall take place during the production season. This period begins as soon as all operations subject to inspection (seeding, tapping, etc.) begin and ends with the packaging or placing in containers for storage of products to be certified.
- C.2.4.2 In cases involving processing operations, on-site inspections may be carried out any time during the year. On the other hand, for separated production (i.e., when both certifiable and non-certifiable products are manufactured at the same facility), the inspection shall be carried out at time when the products that are targeted for certification are being processed. If the CB determines it is not possible to conduct the inspection while organic product is being processed, the CB shall record the reason(s) supporting this

determination. The CB shall then arrange for the inspection to be conducted at a time when the facilities and activities that demonstrate compliance or capacity to comply can be assessed. There shall be no more than two consecutive years without an inspection when organic product is being processed.

C.2.5 Evaluation Report

C.2.5.1 The CB shall require from the operator to respond to the non conformity report issued by the Certification body within 30 days of its receipt. The response shall either provide evidence of completion of corrective action taken to address each NC or present a plan with milestones as to how each NC will be addressed. This plan shall include a completion date not exceeding 90 days from receipt of the NCs. The CB shall accept times greater than those stated for the closure of a nonconformance as long as they are justified and

C.2.6 Nonconformity Follow-Up

- C.2.6.1 The CB shall ensure that corrective actions aiming to address all nonconformities have been implemented by the operator by conducting onsite visit or other appropriate forms of verification.
- C.2.6.2 The CB shall inform the applicant that at any point within the certification cycle, preceding the CB's decision, the applicant may request that the processing of its application be stopped. The applicant shall be informed that they are liable for the costs of services provided up to the time of withdrawal of its application. In such case, the CB shall not issue a decision regarding the products that were the subject of the certification request.
- C.2.6.3 If a CB has reason to believe that an applicant for initial certification has wilfully made a false statement regarding its production system and operations related to the products included in the application, the CB may deny certification, without issuing a notification of non-compliance.
- C.2.6.4 The CB shall issue a written notice of denial of certification to any applicant to whom it denies certification, either because operations resulting in the products included in the application are still noncompliant with requirements or simply because the applicant did not respond to the notification of noncompliance. This notice shall state the reason(s) for denial and the applicant's right to:
 - C.2.6.4.1 file an appeal of the denial;
 - C.2.6.4.2 reapply for certification to any accredited CB, including the one who denied certification.

C.2.7 Certification Decision

C.2.7.1 The decision to certify a product shall be taken if the CB determines that all procedures and activities contained in the organic plan are in compliance with

OPR requirements and that the applicant is able to conduct operations in accordance with this plan and after the correction of all nonconformities. This decision is valid until the results of the next annual evaluation are known and a new decision is made or unless the CB is made aware of information to cause the CB to act (e.g. suspension or withdrawal). This information can come from an external source or from the CB's own efforts.

- C.2.7.2 The CB shall issue documents to the applicant confirming the organic certification of the product. These documents shall include the following:
 - C.2.7.2.1 the scope of the certification granted, including, as appropriate:
 - C.2.7.2.1.1 the products certified, which shall be identified by type or range of products including their specific name and if applicable, the one or more trademarks under which they are being marketed;
 - C.2.7.2.1.2 the product standards or other normative documents concerning, under which each product or product type is certified;
 - C.2.7.2.1.3 the applicable certification system (as defined by ISO Guide 67) with the type(s) of operations and subject of the evaluation by the CB, among the following:
 - crop production;
 - livestock production;
 - grain production;
 - maple syrup production;
 - specialized production (bee-keeping, etc);
 - food processing;
 - subsequent packaging (labelling modification following an operation of breaking down or regrouping on products already certified);
 - brokerage
 - C.2.7.2.2 the date on which the certification was granted;
 - C.2.7.2.3 the date by which the operator shall submit application for subsequent annual inspection;
 - C.2.7.2.4 the location of all operations covered by this certification (town, province/state, country);
 - C.2.7.2.5 in the case of product packaging and labelling certification, the date on which the certification document expires.
- C.2.7.3 The certification of a product, once issued, shall remain valid unless suspended or cancelled by the CB according to the requirements of the OPR.
- C.2.7.4 The CB shall follow the OPR requirements for cancellation under clause 20(6) in case of voluntary withdrawal by the operator.

C.2.8 Procedure for Continuation of Certification

- C.2.8.1 The CB shall document the procedures to verify annually that the criteria for certification continue to be met by the operator.
- C.2.8.2 The CB shall require that the operator apply annually for continued organic certification.
- C.2.8.3 The CB shall proceed when the operator submits all information requested by the CB and pays annual certification fees.
- C.2.8.4 The CB shall initiate suspension or cancellation in cases where the application is not submitted within the time prescribed in the OPR (section 12 (1)).
- C.2.8.5 The CB shall evaluate applications for continued certification to verify that all the requirements for certification are met resulting either in continuation of the certification or initiation of suspension and cancellation.
- C.2.8.6 The CB evaluation for continued certification shall include as a minimum:
 - C.2.8.6.1 Anon-site inspection to each location where each operator is operating, to verify compliance with the applicable requirements as outlined in C 2.3.
 - C.2.8.6.2 If an inspection visit shall occur on a date beyond a period of twelve months following the inspection from the previous year, this postponement shall not exceed six months, shall be justified and shall be documented.
 - C.2.8.6.3 When the interval between two regular inspections has exceeded twelve months, the CB shall make sure that subsequent inspections restore the parity between the number of calendar years and the number of regular inspections over a given period.
- C.2.8.7 The CB shall make its certification decision for continued certification as outlined in C.2.7.

C.2.9 Additional Inspections

C.2.9.1 In addition to the annual inspections the CB shall plan and conduct unannounced inspections representing 3% of primary producers (minimum one) and 5% of other operators (minimum one) to which it grants certificates for products under the Canada Organic Regime The CB shall document the procedure covering the frequency and selection criteria for these additional unannounced on-site inspections. In cases where it is not possible to conduct an unannounced inspection (e.g. for reasons related to site access or any other factors supported by a justification), advance notice may be given providing that this notice period does not allow time to cover up noncompliances that might exist. In any case the notice shall be not more than 24 hours. The CB shall document the reasons for any advance notice.

- C.2.9.2 Unannounced inspections may be limited in scope and may cover only certain aspects of the operation. The operators chosen for unannounced inspections may be random, risk based, or as a result of a complaint or investigation. The CB is not obliged to disclose to the operator the reason for the unannounced or additional inspection.
- C.2.9.3 The CB shall comply with any requests from the Canada Organic Office or the CVB that additional inspections be conducted by the CB when the compliance of the operation is in doubt or for other valid reasons.

C.2.10 Suspension and Cancellation

- C.2.10.1 The CB shall suspend an organic certification as per Section 20 from the Regulations as amended from time to time.
- C.2.10.2 The CB shall report to its CVB all suspensions and cancellations it issues on the 25th of each month, in case such decisions are made, or shall be provided as defined by the CVB. All suspensions and cancellation reports shall include the name of the operator, the date of issue and the reason for the action.
- C.2.10.3 The CB shall reinstate suspended certification only after the CFIA has been notified and the date of the certification reinstatement is posted on the CFIA published list of suspended and cancelled organic certifications
- C.2.10.4 The CB shall not grant certification to an operator who had its certification previously cancelled and whose name appears on the CFIA published list of suspended and cancelled organic certifications unless the operator has submitted an application for certification of agricultural product to a CFIA accredited CB as per section C.2, has completed the organic certification process and the CB has received a conformation from the CFIA that the date of the certification reinstatement is posted on the CFIA list.
- C.2.10.5 The CB shall submit to the CFIA a request for having the date of the certification reinstatement posted on the CFIA list of suspended and cancelled organic certifications within 5 working days from the certification decision
- C.2.10.6 The CFIA shall post the date of the certification reinstatement on the CFIA list of suspended and cancelled organic certifications and shall send a conformation to the CB within 5 working days from the CB request receipt,

C.3 Timing of Sale or Distribution of Certified Product

C.3.1 When certification is requested, the CB shall ensure that the operator does not put up for sale any product "represented as organic" or bearing the word organic or its derivatives until it has been informed by the CB that the products are certified.

C.4 Appeal, Complaint and Dispute Procedures of CB

- C.4.1 The CB shall document procedures to ensure that it deals with the appeals, complaints and disputes by an applicant or other party pertaining to certification.
- C.4.2 The CB documented procedures shall deal with, as a minimum:
 - C.4.2.1 appeals related to certification decisions;
 - C.4.2.2 complaints or disputes from operators regarding the CB's program application;
 - C.4.2.3 complaints or disputes from outside persons or organizations about the CB's operation.

C.5 Issues Regarding Implementation of the Standard

- C.5.1 The CB shall notify all its operators of any amendments to the regulations or the standards within two months after their publication
- C.5.2 The CB shall allow a period of up to 12 months after the publication date of an amendment to CAN/CGSB-32.310 and CAN/CGSB-32.311 for applicant to come into compliance with any changes to the requirements.
- C.5.3 If at any point during certification activities, interpretation of an applicable standard is required, it can be sought from the Standards Interpretation Committee (SIC). Refer to Part G for details about this committee and on how to request an interpretation.
- C.5.4 It is likely that the need for interpretation requests to the SIC will occur during a certification cycle of an operator by a CB. In such cases, where both parties agree there is need for interpretation or clarification andthe interpretation request is submitted by the CB, the issue that is the subject of the request will be set aside by the CB (e.g. the nonconformity will be placed on hold) until the response from the SIC is returned.
- C.5.5 In these cases, between the time when the interpretation request to the SIC is submitted and the response from the committee returned, any certification work affected by the interpretation shall proceed as normal, up to and including the issuance of certification documents.
- C.5.6 When the response from the SIC is received, the outstanding issue shall be revisited and appropriate actions taken by the CB or the operator or both as required.
- C.5.7 If changes are required by the operator to comply with the interpretation of the SIC, the CB shall not suspend or withdrawal any certification it has issued that is affected by this interpretation as long as the operator has made the required changes in a time frame that is no less than the time permitted for any other non-conformance issued by the CB.
- C.5.8 In cases where the CB and the operator do not agree that the issue needs an interpretation, the CB shall rely on CAN/CGSB-32.310, section II General Principles of Organic Production and Par. 1.4.1. when interpreting the issue. The operator is still able to make a complaint to the CVB about the CB and/or ask the

SIC for an interpretation and request a reconsideration of the issue at a later date.

C.6 Use of Licenses, Certificates and Marks of Conformity

- C.6.1 The CB shall have a signed license agreement with each operator for products which it has certified.
- C.6.2 The CB shall ensure that all certified products are labelled in accordance with the OPR.
- C.6.3 The CB shall withdraw the agreement if the operator:
 - C.6.3.1 ceases doing business with the CB or;
 - C.6.3.2 cannot demonstrate that it is able to comply with the applicable standards for operations included in its certification application.
- C.6.4 The CB shall have procedures to monitor products using its certification mark and its name and being sold on the market, to detect any improper or fraudulent use of their mark and mandatory labelling (section 25 of the OPR).
- C.6.5 The CB shall have written rules authorizing the use of its mark (including the recognition of product labels on which it shall be displayed) and is responsible for delivering the organic certificates.
- C.6.6 The CB shall have written procedures for dealing with abusive use, false statements regarding a product's certification or the incorrect use of its certification marks.
- C.6.7 The CB shall have procedures ensuring that its operators do not allow its certification mark be used in any way likely to lead to confusion among consumers.

C.7 Obligations of the CB Relative to Certifications

- C.7.1 The CB shall not issue a certificate for any product unless all the ingredients have been certified as organic in accordance with the OPR or that has been certified as organic under section 27 of the OPR.
- C.7.2 When a subjective judgment is required to determine compliance, the CB shall document explanatory information, assuring consistent and uniform application of the requirements and certification decisions.
- C.7.3 The CB shall ensure that when it identifies and assigns responsibilities and tasks to members of its staff, impartiality is not in jeopardy.
- C.7.4 The CB shall identify the management (committee, group or person) which have overall responsibility for undertaking monitoring, inspection and certification activities as defined within the accreditation criteria, including execution of inspection, controls, evaluation and certification.

- C.7.5 The CB shall have a signed agreement with each operator that specifies the rights and responsibilities relevant to its certification activities.
- C.7.6 The CB shall include provisions to cover liabilities in situations where there is a significant risk of being sued.
- C.7.7 The CB shall document the minimal qualifications required for VO. The CBshall ensure relevant professional training or experience in compliance with the CB's Quality Management System requirements including training with respect to the Canada Organic Regime.
- C.7.8 The CB shall have a signed agreement with the VO to refuse any work that would create a conflict-of-interest situation with the enterprise that is applying for certification, either because of a family link, or because of a business relationship with the applicant during the twelve months preceding its application to the CB.
- C.7.9 The CB shall document its rules for inspection.
- C.7.10 The CB shall record the VO selection for a given inspection.
- C.7.11 The CB shall record the annual VO performance appraisal.
- C.7.12 The CB shall document the grounds on which an applicant might refuse the choice of VO and shall inform the operator of these grounds, prior to, or along with, the name of the VO being provided to the operator.
- C.7.13 The CB shall document frequency and estimated duration of on-site inspection, taking into account the intensity of the production system, the production type, the company's size, the results of the previous verification, complaints received, parallel production.
- C.7.14 The CB shall document the minimum requirements for any audit trail, in relation to traceability.
- C.7.15 The CB shall document its sampling and testing requirements.
- C.7.16 The CB shall document its deadlines for presentation of the VO report to the CB.
- C.7.17 The CB shall have procedures to address cases when an operator does not renew a certification of its product from a previous year to ensure that the CB shall formally notify this operator in a timely manner that its certification is withdrawn.
- C.7.18 The CB shall exchange information with other CBs and /or CFIA to verify the validity of the information on an operator.

C.8 Records Control by the CB and Operator

- C.8.1 The CB shall document procedures that ensure it maintains a record system that complies with the OPR requirements.
- C.8.2 The CB shall ensure that its records are to be kept for a minimum of five years. This requirement shall also be documented by the CB.

C.8.3 The CB shall ensure that the operator maintain records and relevant supporting documents concerning the inputs, production, preparation and handling of crops, livestock and organic products that are or are intended to be sold, labelled or otherwise represented as organic in accordance with the CAN/CGSB-32.310.

C.9 CB Records

- C.9.1 The CB shall record all data listed below and shall provide it to the CVB and COO annually by the end of the calendar year for each operator granted certification. For those elements of this information provided via the Internet, it is acceptable to provide the URL to this information instead. For those elements of this information not provided via the Internet, that information shall still be provided annually by the CB and the CVB shall transfer it to the CFIA.
 - C.9.1.1 Legal (corporate) name of operator.
 - C.9.1.2 Full address of the of operator's head office including phone numbers and fax numbers.
 - C.9.1.3 Type of operation (primary, processing or exporter).
 - C.9.1.4 Generic names of the products certified.
 - C.9.1.5 One example of a package using the certification marking (an electronic copy is acceptable).
- C.9.2 The CB shall maintain records of all major changes that took place during the previous year and that have affected corporate structure and directors, the administrative structure, the main managers of the organization and members of the committees. It shall provide this information to the CVB or the CFIA upon request.
- C.9.3 The CB shall maintain records of all modifications made to policies, internal procedures and regulations governing the organization and its certification system. It shall provide this information to the CVB or the CFIA upon request.
- C.9.4 The CB shall maintain records of the certificates newly issued, renewed, suspended and withdrawn listed by operator category under the COR. It shall provide this information to the CVB or the CFIA upon request.

C.10 Requirements When an Operator Changes a CB under the COR

C.10.1 Requirements On the Operator

- C.10.1.1 The operator who wishes to change their current CB (sending) to a new CB (receiving) shall complete an application form prescribed by the new CB and follow the application requirements as per C.2.1.
- C.10.1.2 The operator shall notify their current CB of their intent to change the CB.
- C.10.1.3 The operator shall maintain their current certification until the new CB has issued documents confirming the organic certification of the operator's products as per Section 13 (2) of OPR.

C.10.1.4 The operator shall not use up existing supplies of labels which identify their current CB on products they produce.

C.10.2 Requirements On Sending CB

- C.10.2.1 As soon as it is informed of the issuing of a compliance certificate by the receiving CB, the sending CB, shall notify the operator that it terminates the certification agreement it has with the operator and that it will no longer monitor the compliance of its operation.
- C.10.2.2 The sending CB shall require the operator to return any documents confirming the organic certification (such as certificates and attestations) that were previously issued by the sending CB to this operator as per section 13 (2) of OPR and stop immediately the use of any labels or advertising which identify the sending CB on products they market.

C.11 Requirements When a CB Issues Attestation of Compliance

This section is to address situations when a CB accredited by CFIA provides a formal "Attestation of Compliance" to service providers who perform contractual work for operators with certified product and where the service is not eligible for certification under section 14 of the OPR. An attestation of compliance will recognize the services as being in accordance with CAN/CGSB32.310 and 32.311 to maintain the integrity of the organic product and eliminate the need for multiple inspections resulting from verification for the certification of the final product every time a different operator contracts the services.

An attestation of compliance is a written document issued by a Certification Body confirming that the provision of a service through a particular activity taking place within the production or manufacturing process of a certified product is in full accordance with CAN/CGSB32.310 and 32.311 as prescribed in the Organic Products Regulations, 2009. This means that although the service provider does not hold a certification, the Certification Body has verified that the product subjected to this service remains compliant with the CAN/CGSB32.310 and 32.311.

C.11.1 Scope

An "Attestation of compliance" shall be applicable for the following types of custom services:

- C.11.1.1 The services identified as being exempt for certification in section 19 of the OPR, i.e. "The slaughtering of organic livestock, or the transportation and storage of organic livestock or an organic product".
- C.11.1.2 Other custom services for bulk product such as seed cleaning where the ownership of the product remains with the primary producer.

C.11.2 Procedure for issuing attestation of compliance under COR

C.11.2.1 The CB shall have written procedure for verifying compliance of the service offered.

- C.11.2.2 The CB shall follow the steps outlined under C.3 of the COO Operating Manual as applicable to the service offered. At a minimum the CB shall:
 - C.11.2.2.1 require the service provider to complete an application form;
 - C.11.2.2.2 request an organic plan and relevant documents which demonstrate how the integrity of the organic product is maintained;
 - C.11.2.2.3 verify compliance to CAN/CGSB 32-310 and 3.11as applicable to the service offered:
 - C.11.2.2.4 conduct an annual inspection at a time when organic product is being handled or according to C2.4.2.
 - C.11.2.2.5 conduct non-compliance follow-up according to C.2.6.
- C.11.2.3 The CFIA accredited CBs shall:
 - C.11.2.3.1 issue an "Attestation of Compliance" using the template included in the Appendix 1 of the COO Operating Manual;
 - C.11.2.3.2 suspend or cancel an "Attestation of Compliance" as required, according to C2.10.
- C.11.2.4 The CFIA accredited CBs shall accept an "Attestation of Compliance" issued by any CFIA accredited CB as meeting the OPR requirements for maintenance of integrity and shall not require any further verification

C.11.2.5

Part D Use Of The Canada Organic Logo

D.1 Objective

To ensure that use of the Canada Organic logo is well controlled and administered by setting up application procedures for the use of the logo for marketing, advertising or information purposes.

D.2 Use of the Logo for Marketing, Advertising or Information Purposes

Stakeholders such as CB, operators and others may request to use the logo, on their advertising materials, brochures, posters, hand-outs, in newspapers and other publications, on television, etc. CFIA policy is to grant the use of the Logo, provided that certain conditions are met.

D.3 Procedure

- D.3.1 Upon receipt of an inquiry by the CFIA, an application form COO-F- 010 shall be emailed, faxed, or mailed to the applicant. The application form shall include the name, address, contact details, intended use, duration of use, and other relevant details.
- D.3.2 The CFIA's Terms and Conditions for Use of the Logo for marketing, advertising or information purposes shall be included with the application along with a Statement that, by signing, the applicant agrees to these terms and conditions. The application shall be completed and signed and returned to the CFIA.
- D.3.3 The application shall be reviewed by the COO Program Administrator and either approved or rejected by the COO National Manager. The COO shall notify the applicant of the decision within five working days.
- D.3.4 All application forms shall be retained in COO records.
- D.3.5 The COO shall maintain a list of stakeholders that have received permission for use of the Logo for marketing, advertising or information purposes.
- D.3.6 The COO shall require a copy of any brochures, posters, hand-outs, newspapers and other publications documents where the logo is advertised.

D.4 Terms and Conditions for Use of Logo

D.4.1 Authorized Use

- D.4.1.1 The applicant is only entitled to use and display the Logo for marketing, advertising or information purposes as indicated in the application.
- D.4.1.2 The applicant shall agree to:

- D.4.1.2.1 only reproduce the Logo using an authorized electronic file or reproof obtained from the CFIA, in accordance with the specifications outlined in Schedule 2 from the Regulations;
- D.4.1.2.2 display the Logo on the website with the "copy" functiondisabled, such that it cannot be copied and altered.
- D.4.1.3 The applicant shall agree not to:
 - D.4.1.3.1 use, advertise or display the Logo or permit the use, advertisement, or display of the Logo on, or in association with any agricultural product;
 - D.4.1.3.2 use, advertise or display the Logo or permit the use, advertisement, or display of the Logo in any way which implies that the CFIA or the CVB approved a product or service;
 - D.4.1.3.3 sublicense the use of the logo;
 - D.4.1.3.4 alter or deface the Logo in any manner, including but not limited to, by way of adding or deleting any written or figurative element to said logo.

D.4.2 Quality Control

D.4.2.1 The CFIA shall at it entire and sole discretion monitors the use of the Logo by the applicant.

Part E Consumer and Trade Complaints Related to Organic Product Claims

E.1 Objective

To outline how consumer and trade complaints regarding organic product claims should be reported.

E.2 Scope

This section describes procedures related to complaints concerning organic claims on products.

Other complaints concerning the validity of the organic certification or compliance of a product to the CAN/CGSB 32.310 and CAN/CGSB 32.311 should be directed to the Canada Organic Office. Complaints concerning the administration of the Canada Organic Regime or complaints concerning designated CVBs or accredited CBs should also be directed to the COO.

E.3 References

CFIA Complaint manual and area operations resources.

E.4 Filing a Complaint

Complaints regarding organic product claims can be reported to CFIA by telephone at 1-800-442-2342 or by contacting a local CFIA district office.

E.5 Procedure to Respond to Complaints Related to Organic Claims

CFIA inspection staff will respond to organic claim complaints following the procedures established in their office or that have been developed by their Commodity Inspection Program.

E.6 Frequency

The frequency will depend upon the number of complaints received.

E.7 Person's Responsible

CFIA inspection staff will respond to organic claim complaints.

E.8 Reporting and Records

The CFIA inspector will report findings as per the commodity inspection protocols. The inspector will forward a copy of the report and any resulting compliance actions to the Canada Organic Office.

E.9 Training

Only CFIA inspectors who have completed the organic training module should conduct organic label verifications.

Part F Requirements for Grower Group Certification of Organic Product Under the Canada Organic Regime

F.1 Objective

This section outlines the requirements for obtaining group certification under the Canada Organic Regime (COR) to allow grower groups to participate in the COR.

F.2 Requirements for Grower Group Certification Under COR

F.2.1 Requirements for Multi-site Organization

- F.2.1.1 The multi-site operation composed of production units, sites, or facilities, shall be organized as a "person" according to Section 12 (1) of OPR. Pursuant to the section 2 of the Canada Agricultural Products Act, a person is defined as meaning "an individual, a corporation, an association or an organization."
- F.2.1.2 The grower group may be organized on itself i.e. as a co-operative, or as a structured group of producers affiliated to a processor.
- F.2.1.3 All members of the grower group shall apply similar production systems and should be in geographical proximity.
- F.2.1.4 The grower group shall be established formally, based on written agreements with its members. It shall have central management, established decision procedures and be a legal entity.
- F.2.1.5 The grower group shall have in place an effective and documented internal control system.
- F.2.1.6 The management of the grower group shall sign a written contract with the CB specifying the responsibilities of the grower group and of the internal control system. The management shall obtain signed obligations from all grower group members to comply with the Canada Organic standard and to permit inspection by the CB, the CVB or the CFIA.
- F.2.1.7 The grower group shall only seek certification with aCB accredited by CFIA under the COR that is qualified to perform certification of operations with multiple production units, sites, and facilities and. A CB shall be considered qualified if they have policies and procedures to verify compliance of the group and the individual group members. The CVB shall assess the ability of the CB to perform the group certification.
- F.2.1.8 The practices of the grower group operation shall be uniform and reflect a consistent process or methodology, using the same inputs and processes.
- F.2.1.9 Participation in the grower group shall be limited to those members who market their organic production only through the grower group, unless the member is individually certified.

F.2.2 Requirements for Internal Control System

- F.2.2.1 The grower group shall document and implement an Internal Control System (ICS), with supervision and documentation of production practices and inputs used at each sub-unit, and collected at each production unit, site, or facility to insure compliance with the Canada Organic Regime.
- F.2.2.2 The internal control system shall include a contractual arrangement with each member of the grower group.
- F.2.2.3 The internal control system shall be implemented by competent personnel and internal inspectors designated by the grower group shall carry out internal controls.
- F.2.2.4 The internal inspectors shall be suitable trained and ensure that potential conflicts of interest are limited.
- F.2.2.5 The internal inspectors shall carry out at least one annual inspection visit to each individual operator including visits to field and facilities.
- F.2.2.6 The internal control system shall contain appropriate records including:
 - F.2.2.6.1 production description, production and/or preparation specifications for products to which the application applies;
 - F.2.2.6.2 maps, description of the farms and the facilities of all members;
 - F.2.2.6.3 list of inputs (ingredients and agricultural substances);
 - F.2.2.6.4 a copy of organic production and/or preparation plans:
 - F.2.2.6.5 remedial actions required by the CB during the previous certification cycle, as well as any corrective measures implemented by members concerning these requests;
 - F.2.2.6.6 a complete list of group members.
- F.2.2.7 The internal control system shall have a mechanism to remove non-compliant group members from the list.
- F.2.2.8 The internal control system shall record all non-compliances as well as the corrective actions imposed with agreed time for completion.

F.3 Certification Process

F.3.1 Initial Certification

- F.3.1.1 The CB shall evaluate the effectiveness of the internal control system to assess compliance of all members with the requirements set out in CAN/CGSB 32.310 and CAN/CGSB 32.311.
- F.3.1.2 The certification inspection of the grower group by the CB shall include an assessment of the risks to organic integrity within the grower group and the environment in which it functions. A sample of all sites under the grower group's responsibility shall be subject to inspection visits by the CB.

- F.3.1.3 The percentage of group members subject to the initial and the annual certification inspection shall be based on the results of a risk assessment. For normal risk situation, it shall not be lower than the square root of the total number of units under the responsibility of the group. If the risk is higher than normal, the resulting number of the preceding formula shall be multiplied by 1.2, whereas with a high risk, it shall be multiplied by 1.4. Factors to define the risk shall include:
 - F.3.1.3.1 factors related to the magnitude of the grower group
 - Organisation size and sites' size
 - Value of the products
 - Numbers of years the grower group has functioned
 - Number of new members registered yearly
 - Staff turnover
 - The management structure of the internal control system
 - F.3.1.3.2 factors related to the characteristics of the grower group
 - Variations in the product systems
 - Risks for intermingling and/or contamination
 - Geographical dispersion of the sites
 - Degree of uniformity among the production units, sites or facilities
- F.3.1.4 The CB shall assign VOs who have appropriate training on inspection of internal control systems.
- F.3.1.5 During the certification inspection the VO shall determine whether:
 - F.3.1.5.1 all internal control documentation is in place;
 - F.3.1.5.2 internal inspections of all group members have been carried out annually;
 - F.3.1.5.3 new group members are only included after successful resolution of any non-compliances found during the internal inspection, according to the procedures agreed with the CB;
 - F.3.1.5.4 all non- compliances have been dealt with appropriately by the internal control system;
 - F.3.1.5.5 inspection records have been maintained by the internal control system.
- F.3.1.6 The VO shall carry out a witness audit to determine whether the inspections of the internal control system are conducted as written.

F.3.2 Maintenance of Certification

- F.3.2.1 Each year the CB shall define and justify a risk-based sample of members subject to annual inspection.
- F.3.2.2 The members visited by the CB shall be predominantly different from one year to another. Some of the selection criteria of the sites being subject to visits may include:
 - Results from internal control system inspection;
 - · Complaint files;
 - Significant variations of the sites' size;
 - Modifications since the last certification.
- F.3.2.3 The CB shall increase the number of the annually inspected members to at least three times the square root of the number of the members in the grower group in cases of high risk situations (e.g. ICS has issued lot of internal sanctions, a lot of new grower members).
- F.3.2.4 The CB shall ensure that the grower group maintains an updated list of all members and informs the CB in timely manner any time when changes to the status of the members occurs.
- F.3.2.5 The CB shall ensure that the grower group has established procedures for adding new members to the grower group.

F.4 Records

- F.4.1 The CB shall ensure that the grower group has record-keeping protocols for the individual production units, sites, or facilities within a grower group.
- F.4.2 The CB shall maintain records of sample inspection to ensure that over time the inspections are representative of the grower group as a whole and take into account any previously identified risk.

F.5 Certification Documents

F.5.1 The CB shall provide certification documents to the grower group as a whole. Members within a grower group that has had its operations or product certified cannot not possess individual certificates unless that member has obtained its own certification independent from the grower group.

F.6 Suspension and Cancellation

- F.6.1 The CB shall hold the grower group as a whole responsible for compliance of all members.
- F.6.2 The CB shall have a documented suspension policy in the event of non-compliance by the grower group or a member.

F.6.3 The CB shall suspend or cancel the certification granted to the grower group as a whole, in accordance with Section 21 from the Regulations, in cases where the grower group's internal control system fails to act on these non-compliances.

Part G Interpretation of Organic Standards

G.1 Standards Interpretation Committee

The Canadian Food Inspection Agency, in partnership with the Organic Federation of Canada, has developed the Organic Standards Interpretation Committee (SIC). The mandate of the Committee is to provide, to the Canada Organic Office, interpretive guidance on issues related to the National Standards for Organic Agriculture (CAN/CGSB 32.310 and CAN/CGSB 32.311).

G.2 Requests for Interpretations

- G.2.1 Requests for interpretations can be submitted to the committee by anyone (e.g. operator, CB, CVB).
- G.2.2 Requests shall be sent to the contact shown below.

Elizabeth Corrigan

Regulatory Standards Officer

Canada Organic Office

Telephone: (613) 773-6221

Email: Elizabeth.Corrigan@inspection.gc.ca

- G.2.3 Requests shall clearly outline the issue that needs a technical interpretation and the relevant section of the standards.
- G.2.4 Business issues (e.g. certificates or payment of fees) shall not be included as that is not within the scope of this committee.

G.3 Responses from the Standards Interpretation Committee

- G.3.1 The length of time required for it to respond to a request for interpretation depends on the scope and complexity of the question and the workload of the SIC. The committee meets on a monthly basis and aims to respond to interpretive questions within 30 working days.
- G.3.2 Draft responses will be posted on the COO web page and are subject to a 60 day comment period.
- G.3.3 Following the close of the comment period, the SIC will analyse comments and finalize the response.
- G.3.4 The Standards and Regulatory Officer shall send the final response directly to the person or body who submits the interpretation request. The response will also be posted as final, in the form of a Q and A, on the COO website. OPR.RPB@inspection.gc.ca.
- G.3.5 The COO will also issue notification to all CBs, via the CVBs.

Appendix A- Certificate Template - Informative

Organic Certificate
Pursuant to the Organic Products Regulations, 2009
Issued by(insert CB name, address) Certification number:
Operator name and address:
This certification is based on compliance with the
CAN/CSGB -32.310/ 32.311-2006 General Principles and Management Standards and Permitted Substances Lists
and/or
The terms of the US / Canada organic equivalence agreement (when applicable)
Certification Type: (Product listing addendum for certified products)
Date on which the certification is issued:
Date by which the operator shall submit application for subsequent annual inspection:
This certification remains valid unless suspended or cancelled by the(insert the name of the CB) pursuant to the Organic Products Regulations, 2009.
Signed by: (CB authorized representative) Dated:

Appendix B- Attestation Template - Informative

Template

Attestation of Service

Issued by: [name of CB] [address of CB]

Verified Enterprise:[enterprise name]

[enterprise address – line 1]

[address - line 2]

Enterprise number: [number]

Type of Survice: [type of service]

Effective period of verification:[12-month period]

This attestation is based on the requirements of the Canadian *Organic Production Systems*General Principles and Management Standards CAN/CGSB-32.310 and Permitted

Substances Lists CAN/CGSB-32.311 – 2006, as amended from time to time.

This document expires at the end of 12 months (the termination date of the effective period identified above) or when cancelled by the [CBname].

This document confirms that the products listed on page 2 are handled in compliance with the CAN/CGSB-32.310 and CAN/CGSB-32.311 and the Oragnic Products Regualtions.

CB's representative signature:

Print name:

Date of issue